MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
January 30-31, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, January 30-31, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia Allen; 
Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

Dr. Root announced the recent death of former State Board Member, Walter S. Levin, Esq. and expressed the Board’s deepest sympathies to the family. He also reported that Dr. Grasmick was given the honor of providing an orientation session to the new members of Congress on the topic of Education. Dr. Grasmick explained that the orientation session was held in Williamsburg, Virginia, and that she was very honored to have two hours to provide an overview of the national education agenda to first term members of Congress. She said the interaction among them was encouraging.

CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Mr. Dunbar Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12)

Approval of Minutes of December 12-13, 2006 

Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for December, 2006

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.02.07.03 (AMEND)

Annual Audits of Financial Statements and Federal Awards

Dr. Grasmick recognized the following staff members who were in the audience: Dale Carpenter, Carroll Kozlowski, and Michelle Goady.   She congratulated them on their promotions which were just approved by the State Board and thanked them for their excellent contributions to the Department.
SUPERINTENDENT OF THE YEAR
Dr. Grasmick reported that each year the Public School Superintendents’ Association of Maryland (PSSAM) selects from among its twenty-four local members a Maryland Superintendent of the Year. She introduced Jim Lupus, Executive Director of PSSAM, to introduce this year’s selection.
Mr. Lupus introduced Dr. Bernard J. Sadusky, Superintendent of Queen Anne’s County Public Schools, who was selected as Superintendent of the Year for 2007. He reported that Dr. Sadusky is the longest tenured local superintendent in Maryland and noted that Queen Anne’s County has experienced a fantastic growth rate and change of culture over the last several years. 

Dr. Grasmick said that she considers it a privilege to work with Dr. Sadusky. 

Dr. Sadusky thanked Board members and stated that Maryland is fortunate to have the greatest leader in Nancy Grasmick. He said, “I am delighted to follow Nancy Grasmick’s leadership.” He thanked her and the Board for their support. He introduced his leadership team and reported that while Queen Anne’s County Public Schools maintains extremely low administrative costs, it has seen some of the highest test scores in Maryland. 

Dr. Root said, “Among superintendents, you are a standout. You are direct. I have never had a doubt about where you stand. This honor is extremely well deserved. Congratulations from this entire Board.”

PROJECT LEAD THE WAY
The Superintendent introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, to brief the Board on this very exciting program that is addressing the national crisis of the current and projected demand for individuals trained in mathematics, science and technology. 
Ms. Oliver introduced Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career Technology Education (CTE) Instructional Branch; Ms. Massielle Begazo, a senior student enrolled in the Academy of Engineering at Wheaton High School in Montgomery County; Shane Stoup, CTE Resource Teacher/Head of Academy of Engineering, Wheaton High School; Shelley Johnson, CTE Director, Montgomery County Public Schools; and, Mr. Kevin Lowndes, Principal of Wheaton High School. 
Ms. Oliver reported that more than 130,000 students participate in the CTE program each year.  She said that Project Lead the Way (PLTW) is a not-for-profit organization based in New York State. She explained that the mission of PLTW is to create dynamic partnerships with schools to produce an increasing and more diverse group of students to be successful in science, engineering, and engineering technology programs at the four and two year college levels. She reported on the Project’s ten career clusters:
1. Arts, Media & Communication

2. Business, Management & Finance

3. Construction & Development

4. Consumer Services, Hospitality & Tourism

5. Environmental, Agricultural & Natural Resources Systems

6. Health & Biosciences

7. Human Resource Services

8. Information Technology

9. Manufacturing, Engineering & Technology

10. Transportation Technologies

Ms. Oliver explained that the U.S. Department of Education has provided incentive funding which will allow pilot projects this year to be conducted through the University of Maryland at Baltimore County for the pre-engineering program and Villa Julie College as the university affiliate for the biomedical sciences program. She reported on the criteria used to select students and the diversity of the student enrollment. Ms. Oliver introduced members of the affiliate universities as well as Ms. Massielle Begazo, a senior at Wheaton High School in Montgomery County, who was selected to participate in the Pre-Engineering Sequence. 
Ms. Begazo explained that she developed an interest in engineering in Middle School. She reported that this program has provided her with many advantages including educational field trips and scholarship opportunities. Ms. Begazo said that this program has increased her confidence and that she plans to attend either Duke University or the University Maryland in the fall. 

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Oliver said that mobility for students who do not have these opportunities in their current schools is a problem and needs to be addressed by local school systems. Dr. Grasmick explained that this program is difficult to conduct in small school systems where there are a small number of high schools. She reiterated the need to address this concern. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Ms. Oliver reported that her office recently received an application from the Baltimore County Public Schools to participate in this program. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Ms. Begazo reported that the popularity of this program is growing and that teachers are providing after-school assistance to students who are considering applying. 
Dr. Lynne Gilli explained that schools have integrated Advanced Placement courses with engineering courses which has motivated many students who would not have been participating in AP courses. 

Ms. Disney commended Ms. Oliver and her staff and recommended exposing younger students to engineering programs.
The Board thanked and commended the presenters.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT PARTNERSHIPS

Dr. Grasmick reported that the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) requires each state to provide support to school systems to improve student achievement. She introduced Ann Glazer, Director, Teacher Professional Development, MSDE, and Karen Blannard, Coordinator, Teacher Professional Development, MSDE, to brief the Board on the professional development partnerships that have been established with local school systems to meet this requirement. Ms. Glazer introduced Dr. Mary Minter, Area Academic Officer, Baltimore City Public School Systems (BCPSS), and Ms. Joyce Edwards, Principal, Drew Freeman Middle School in Prince George’s County. 
Ms. Glazer explained that there are currently sixteen school systems participating in partnerships with MSDE in reading, mathematics and leadership. She further explained the intended outcomes and process used to customize professional development plans for participating school districts. Dr. Minter reported on the partnership between the MSDE and BCPSS in which teachers from twelve schools have been trained to assist in improving student performance.

Ms. Blannard reported that MSDE has provided staff who conduct professional development for staff in schools and that teachers have been extremely satisfied with the training. 
Ms. Joyce Edwards, Principal of Drew Freeman Middle School, stated that the MSDE partnership with her school has brought a clear focus to the school’s program and curriculum objectives. She said the collaboration of MSDE with her school has also strengthened her to better perform her duties as school principal.

Dr. Root thanked the group for their presentation.

MARYLAND ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT COUNCILS (MASC) UPDATE

The Superintendent reported that beginning in 1971, MSDE has sponsored the Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC). She introduced Kim O’Kane, Student Leadership Specialist, MSDE, and Aditi Srivastav, President of the MASC, to provide an update on MASC activities and programs planned for this year and to introduce the five finalists for the for the 2007-2008 Student Member on the State Board position. 
Ms. Srivastav reported on the organization’s first business meeting which provided staff development on “The Art of Leadership.” She said that MASC delegates selected the Leukemia Foundation to receive its charitable contribution. She invited Board Members to the organization’s Legislative Conference to be held this weekend and announced the names of five candidates for Student Member on the State Board:  Kara Brower (Stephen Decatur High School, Worcester County); Renford Freemantle (High Point High School, Prince George’s County); Emily Herman (Northwood High School, Montgomery County); Michael Karlsberg (Thomas S. Wootton High School, Montgomery County); and, Haywood Perry III (Oxon Hill High School, Prince George’s County).  Ms. Srivastav recognized Miss Brower and Mr. Karlsberg who were present in the audience. She said that two names would be forwarded to the Governor who will make the final selection. Ms. Srivastav thanked the Board for their support of the MASC and said “this year has been a beautiful journey.” She reported that she plans to pursue a career in the public health field.

Mr. Frazee commended Ms. O’Kane and Ms. Srivastav for their dedication and congratulated the five finalists.

Dr. Root told Ms. Srivastav “You are an amazing student” and thanked the presenters.

BCPSS ANNUAL REPORT
The Superintendent explained that in accordance with Section 4-313 of the Education Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland, the BCPSS is required to present an annual report to the State Board on finances and its progress in improving student and school performance. She said the written report was submitted to the Department in December and introduced Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, BCPSS CEO, and members of her staff to review the highlights of that report. Dr. Grasmick also said that state statute requires that the State Board and State Superintendent review the Annual Report and comment on the progress made by BCPSS in meeting managerial and education goals. Dr. Grasmick said that she will submit her comments and those of Department staff to the Board for its consideration prior to submission to the General Assembly.

Dr. Boston introduced the following staff of the BCPSS: Dr. Patti Abernethy, Deputy Chief of Staff; Dr. Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Office; Mr. John Walker, Chief Financial Officer; Mr. Keith Scroggins, Chief Operating Officer; and Ms. Lynn Hauss, Deputy Special Education Officer. 

Dr. Boston presented an overview of the Annual Report and discussed the various challenges to the school system. She brought the Board’s attention to new Vision and Mission Statements included in the Master Plan. 

Dr. Abernethy reviewed the statistics on student performance. Mr. Disney requested that the Board pursue the specific tracking of students’ careers as they advance through the grades in schools. Dr. Boston reported that BCPSS has contracted with an organization that will provide student tracking beginning in first grade and through a student’s public school career. Dr. Grasmick reported that by next year, students will be assigned an individual identifier which will be used to track their progress in school. 

Dr. Chinnia reported on corrective actions taken with eleven targeted schools. She described the five areas of corrective action as follows and the activities being done in each area: Instruction, Leadership for Area Academic Officers; Leadership for Principals; Safe Schools; and Management of Low Performing Schools. She reported that, of the eleven targeted schools, one middle school and one high school will be closing.
In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Chinnia explained that additional instruction time in core areas precipitated the integration of the other areas of instruction in after school programs. Mr. Brooks suggested that the school system discuss extending the school day with its bargaining units. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick noted that the Department and the BCPSS are working on options to assist students in passing the High School Assessment Test. Mr. Disney expressed his hope that the General Assembly will allow the State Superintendent some discretion in providing options for testing requirements in Baltimore City Public Schools. 

Idalyn Hauss, Deputy Officer for Special Education, discussed the school system’s Enhanced Monitoring for Continuous Improvement and Results initiative (EMCIR). She described the activities conducted to provide services to special education students. Dr. Boston reported on the collaborative relationship between the school system and the Department’s Special Education Division staff. She said that much is being accomplished through this collaborative effort.

Dr. Grasmick reported that she and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education, met with the federal monitor and outlined the steps being taken to provide appropriate services to special education students in Baltimore City.

Keith Scroggins discussed the school system’s collaboration with the Maryland Transportation Authority to provide school transportation. He said that complaints have decreased by 42 percent and that the opening of school in the fall was very smooth. Mr. Scroggins discussed the procedures implemented to eliminate the backlog of Capital Improvement Projects (CIP). He discussed various actions taken to manage and maintain facilities. 
In response to a concern by Mr. Disney, Mr. Scroggins explained that prior to closing a school building, all equipment is inventoried and removed.  

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Dr. Boston said that the school system has a Family and Community Department assigned to work with school staff to promote parental involvement. She said that her Department is working to have a very successful after-school program. 

John Walker, Chief Financial Officer, discussed the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) prepared for FY 2005. He noted a positive Unreserved Fund balance of $516,000 in the General Fund for FY 2006. He also said that an independent auditor's report gave the school system an “Unqualified Opinion” as of June 30, 2006. 
Dr. Gary Thrift, Human Resources Officer, discussed the school system’s efforts to address the need to increase its ranks of Highly Qualified Teachers. He reported that as of August, 2006, there was only one vacancy in forty schools. He discussed alternative pathways to professional certification, the percentage of highly qualified teachers, marketing and recruitment, new incentives and systemic practices, paraprofessionals in Title 1 schools, and increased accountability standards. 

Mr. Tufaro commended the presenters for their efforts and creativity in dealing with the difficult challenges in the BCPSS.

BCPSS ED-FLEX WAIVER REQUEST
Dr. Grasmick explained that in 2002, the United States Department of Education delegated to Maryland the authority to waive selected federal education requirements applicable to specified programs under NCLB under the Educational Flexibility Partnership Act of 1999 (Ed-Flex). She said that Ed-Flex gives Maryland the authority to waive certain federal education requirements that may impede local efforts to reform and improve education. She said she is recommending approval of a request for an Ed-Flex Waiver by the BCPSS to extend until June 30, 2007 the timeline to meet full compliance with the NCLB requirement regarding the qualification status of instructional paraprofessionals in Title I schools.
Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the request by BCPSS for an Ed-Flex Waiver. (In favor – 12)
Dr. Boston said that her staff are meeting with paraprofessionals this weekend and will be submitting a plan to meet statutory requirements.

Dr. Root said that he feels that real progress is being made by the BCPSS and Board members applauded the presenters.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and § 10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, January 30, 2007, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  (In favor -12)  All board members were present.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:50 p.m.  Board Member Maria C. Torres-Queral left at 1:30 p.m.  

There were six appeals reviewed in executive session:

· C. B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· Larry T. English v. Harford County Board of Education - redistricting

· P. H. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education - student transfer

· T. A. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early kindergarten entry waiver

· T. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· Audrey Willis v. Montgomery County Board of Education - residency 
The State Board authorized the issuance of four opinions and one order:

· A.J. v. Prince George’s Board of Education - student expulsion - 07-01 

· S. L. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - school transfer - 07-02 

· R. O. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer - 07-03

· S. P. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer - 07-04

· In the Matter of  Kent County Board of Education - OR No. 07-01 
Dr. Nancy Grasmick updated the Board on personnel matters involving Prince Georges’ County, Kent County and Talbot County Public School Systems, as well as internal management matters between MSDE, DHMH, and DHR.  


Dr. Grasmick also discussed draft responses to the Legislative Audit Report.


Dr. Root discussed re-writing the Board’s Procedure and Policies.


The executive session ended at 2:00 p.m.

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:12 p.m. Dr. Queral and Dr. Allen were unable to attend this portion of the meeting.
LEGAL ARGUMENTS
The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeal:

Calvert County Board of Education v. Calvert Education Association and Calvert Association of Educational Support Staff
TEACHER PREPARATION APPROVAL AND ACCREDITATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE FINAL REPORT
Dr. Grasmick explained that in 2005, she established the Teacher Preparation Approval and Accreditation Advisory Committee to review Maryland’s national accreditation requirements and the program approval policies procedures that apply to teacher education programs and to provide recommendations, as appropriate, for improvement. She asked Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification & Accreditation, to introduce members of that committee who will report on their findings and recommendations.

Dr. Smeallie introduced Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director of Certification & Accreditation; Dr. Patricia Welch, Dean, School of Education/Urban Studies, Morgan State University; and,  Ms. Tina Bjarekull, President, Maryland Independent College and University Association. He reported that the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) members were in attendance in the audience and will be conducting their Board meeting on the 8th Floor following this presentation.
Dr. Pilato, who served as Chair of the Committee, discussed the Committee’s report, providing the charge and six recommendations. She said the recommendations fall under two categories: improving the accountability system and providing an option of a second accreditation agency. 

Ms. Bjarekull thanked Dr. Grasmick for convening the Advisory Committee and expressed her pleasure with the content of the report.  She said the Committee is recommending that the State Superintendent endorse both the National Council of Accreditation for Teacher Education (NCATE) and the Teacher Education Accreditation Council (TEAC) as accrediting bodies for Maryland’s higher education teacher education programs.   

Dr. Smeallie thanked members of the panel and commended Dr. Pilato for work as Chair of the Committee.

Dr. Root said that while he is in favor of the recommendations he felt compelled to state his concerns about NCATE’s Specialized Professional Association (SPA) program review process. He also stated his concerns regarding college courses that do not match high school curriculum requirements. He thanked the group for their efforts on this important committee and recognized Catherine Cerveny, Chair of PSTEB who was in attendance.
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Dr. Sanders introduced Debbie Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination and National Legislation, who briefed the Board on legislative and budget activity at the Federal level.

She reported that Dr. Grasmick’s orientation of new members of Congress centered on American competitiveness and the ESEA Reauthorization. She noted that newly-elected Congressman John Sarbannes has been selected to serve on the Education and Labor Committee as well as the Early Childhood, Elementary and Secondary Education Subcommittee and the State Healthy Families and Communities Subcommittee. She reported on President Bush’s State of the Union Address in which he discussed education priorities. She said that the Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO) is also requesting the reauthorization of the ESEA. She reported on a small increase in the education budget for 2007 noting that the Head Start Program will see a considerable increase in funding. She reported that the Workforce Investment Act and Head Start programs will both be reauthorized but that ESEA reauthorization may not take place until 2009. She also reported that NCLB will remain in its current form. 
STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, introduced the Department’s newly-appointed Legislative Liaison, Dr. Michial Gill. Dr. Gill said that his work at the Department has been a great learning experience and thanked the Superintendent and Board for this opportunity.

Ms. Spence said that there have been 539 bills introduced thus far during the General Assembly which represents a very large number of bills. She discussed significant legislation presented thus far and presented the following four bills that the State Board might want to take a position on:
· HB 150 Funding Formula for Adult Education and Literacy Grants

· HB 160 State Board of Education Members – Qualifications

· SB 54 Vaccine for Prevention of Cervical Cancer

· SB 109/HB 139 Geographic Cost of Education Index – Funding

Ms. Spence reported that SB 54 was withdrawn. She stated that HB 150 Funding Formula for Adult Education and Literacy Grants was supported by the Department last year. Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support HB 150. (In favor – 10)
Dr. Grasmick explained some of the difficulties surrounding HB 160 State Board of Education Members – Qualifications, which requires the Governor appoint at least two members of the State Board who are parents of public school students. She said that while the State Board encouraged the Governor to appoint members to the Board who currently have children in public schools, it did not support this same bill when it was submitted during the last General Assembly. Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose HB 160. (In favor – 10)
After brief discussion, the Board agreed to take no position on SB 109/HB 139 Geographic Cost of Education Index – Funding.
Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, reviewed the Governor’s budget proposal. She described it as a “no growth budget” with a 2 ½ percent increase for a total of $30 billion. She said that 22 percent of the total budget represents elementary and secondary education funding. Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the budget includes funding for eleven new federal funded positions and for the following three enhancement requests: The Carter Center in Kent County; the Educator Information System and the Autism Waiver Program. She reported that the Department was given seventeen positions but that funding for three positions was eliminated. She said that Budget Hearings begin next week.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. He reported that one of the two speakers who signed up to present public comment was unable to make her presentation due to illness. He then called on Cathy Allen, Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE), who spoke to the Board on MABE’s legislative program and priorities for this session of the General Assembly.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Root announced that members of the State Board would be participating in a dinner meeting with members of the PSTEB at 6 p.m. in the Sheraton Downtown Center Hotel.   He also reminded Board members that they have been invited to a continental breakfast at 8:30 a.m. prior to tomorrow’s Board meeting to meet students who will be participating in job shadowing at MSDE.   The President also reported that Wednesday’s Board Agenda has been revised and that the Evaluation of the Impact of the Bridge to Excellent Act – Interim Report will be presented at 10 a.m.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, January 30, 2007, in the Board Room at the conclusion of the Board meeting.  (In favor -10)  The Executive Session commenced at 4:30 p.m.  All board members were present except Dr. Torres-Queral and Dr. Allen.  In attendance also were Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board, Elizabeth M. Kameen, Assistant Attorney General.  

The Board deliberated the appeal heard in oral argument earlier in the afternoon:

· Calvert County Board of Education v. Calvert Education Association and Calvert Association of Educational Support Staff, a collective bargaining case.  


The opinion in that case will be announced at an upcoming meeting.  


The executive session ended at 5:15 p.m.

RECONVENE
The Board meeting reconvened at 9:10 a.m. on Wednesday, January 31, 2007. All members were present except Dr. Queral.

PSTEB PROPOSED ACTIONS ON REGULATIONS
Dr. John Smeallie presented the following proposed regulatory changes which had been approved by the PSTEB for publication:
COMAR 13A.12.01.06D (AMEND)
Extended Standard Professional II Certificate

(To align issuance of the Extended Standard Professional II Certificate with the original intent of regulatory changes adopted in January, 2003)
COMAR 13A.12.02.03 (AMEND)

Certification in Early Childhood Education (Prekindergarten – Grade 3); and

COMAR 13A.12.02.19 (AMEND)

English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) (Prekindergarten – Grade 12)

(To bring the experience requirement of these two certification areas into alignment with the experience requirement of other certification areas in COMAR 13A.12.02)

Dr. Root suggested the need to facilitate regulations to lessen the burden for those teachers who leave the profession and wish to return to the classroom within several years of their departure. Dr. Smeallie said that his staff would look into this issue. The State Board indicated that a joint conference with the PSTEB on these proposed amendments was not necessary. 
COMAR 13A.12.04.16 (NEW) RESIDENT ASSISTANT PRINCIPAL CERTIFICATION
Dr. Smeallie presented the following new regulation initiated by the PSTEB:

COMAR 13A.12.04.16 (NEW)

Resident Assistant Principal Certification
Dr. Smeallie explained that subsequent to action by the PSTEB, the State Board held a Joint Conference Committee and developed recommendations for consideration by the PSTEB.  Following the PSTEB review of the proposed revisions, it voted to publish a revised regulation incorporating the changes proposed by the Joint Conference Committee. He said that the Regulation will provide an alternative pathway for qualified individuals to become assistant principals and is modeled after a similar regulation for alternative principal preparation and certification. He further explained that revisions include added requirements of teaching experience and progress toward certification as Administrator I.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the proposed new regulation. (In favor – 11)

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Smeallie explained that very few people are expected to avail themselves of this alternative, noting the majority are expected to be in Carroll and Caroline Counties.
COMAR 13A.01.02.04 FACILITIES ASSESSMENT SURVEY

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Public Schools Facilities Act of 2004 requires that the State Department of Education adopt regulations that provide for periodic surveys of the condition of public school facilities in Maryland at least every four years. Included in the statute is the stipulation “the State shall provide funds necessary to conduct the survey.” She introduced Barbara Bice, Chief, School Facilities Branch, and MSDE, who reported that funding for this survey is not included in the Governor’s Budget but in the event funding is provided, her staff is ready to implement the survey by July 1, 2007. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Ms. Bice said that school systems would conduct the surveys and that the Department would provide grant money to reimburse local school systems for their expenditures. She said that an additional staff person would be needed in most districts. 
She explained to Mr. Tufaro that even though large school systems survey their facilities as part of their capital budget development process, it would be necessary to have a statewide survey to allow for the use of common indicators.  
Mr. Disney commended the Interagency Committee on School Construction for making impossible tasks look easy. He noted the modest number of staff who share numerous responsibilities. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dr. Grasmick announced that the journal Quality Counts releases an analysis of every State Education Agency and provides a letter grade for the agencies’ accomplishments. She said that for six years, MSDE has received an “A” in accountability.   She reported that this year the format was changed and that states were evaluated on thirteen indicators to arrive at a single numeric “Chance for Success for Students Index.” She reported that Maryland was ranked fifth best in the nation on this new metric. 
The Superintendent also reported to the Board the preliminary results of questions related to the High School Assessments and accountability that were included in a statewide public opinion survey conducted by  the University of Baltimore’s Schaefer Center for Public Policy.   She said that the responses to questions were highly supportive of Maryland’s focus on school accountability and the need to have students demonstrate academic proficiency prior to receiving the high school diploma.
COMAR 13A.03.02.04 GENERAL INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAMS – CREDIT REQUIREMENTS
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that in February, 2006, they authorized the Department to proceed with regulatory development and promulgation to amend instructional credit hour regulations to include American Sign Language as an equivalent credit to foreign language in the high school curriculum. She introduced Dixie Stack, Director of Curriculum, MSDE, to review the proposed regulation and the responses received. 
Ms. Stack explained that Maryland has a very large hearing impaired population due to its proximity to the Galluadet School for the Hearing Impaired in Washington, D.C. She said that she received an unusually large number of positive comments in response to the publication of these regulations. 

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Frazee, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the proposed amendment to high school graduation requirements. (In favor – 11)

Dr. Pizzigati expressed how pleased she is with this action and stated that she hopes it will serve as a model for other states.

Mr. Frazee said that, in discussions with students around the State, he has received very positive feedback. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Ms. Stack said that students, prior to selecting this option to the foreign language requirement, will need to make sure that American Sign Language is considered a foreign language by the colleges and universities to which they plan to apply for admission.
EVALUATION OF THE IMPACT OF THE BRIDGE TO EXCELLENCE ACT – INTERIM REPORT

The Superintendent noted that statute requires that an external evaluation be conducted on the implementation of the Bridge to Excellence Public Schools Act (BTE). She explained that Dr. Jerry Ciesla, Senior Partner, MGT of America, Inc., the firm awarded the contract to conduct the evaluation, will provide an interim report on the evaluation. She also noted that Ann Chafin, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services, and Dr. Tom Rhoades, Director, Comprehensive Planning & School Support Office, would provide introductory remarks. 
Ms. Chafin noted that on each Member’s desk was a copy of The 2006 Master Plan Annual Update which provides a unique look at school system practices behind the data on school performance.   She said that the presentation by Dr. Ciesla would provide further insights into how local school systems are using State Aid Funds.
Dr. Ciesla explained that the evaluation process will extend over a three-year period and that this Report provides a description of what has been found to date, what the next steps will be in the evaluation, and to a limited degree draws some inferences from the initial data. He explained that this Report includes 
analyses of local school systems’ Master Plans and Updates through the fall of 2005; revenues and expenditures through the 2004-2005 school year; student performance data for 2003-2006 trends; and principals’ and Master Planning team members’ opinions about the implementation of the BTE and its potential impacts. He described student performance improvements as “dramatic” across the board since the implementation of BTE. He said that districts are closing the gaps in proficiencies in reading and math. 
In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Ciesla responded that sixty-eight percent of the BTE funding went toward providing highly qualified teachers which he said is not unexpected given that teachers are the major providers of the education product. 

Mr. Brooks requested that data be included which reflects the target of one hundred percent excellence by 2013 to provide a perspective of the goal of this legislation.

Dr. Pizzigati said that she is looking forward to the next more in-depth report to see how local school systems are using funds to deal with the toughest problems confronting them. Dr. Ciesla assured her that these issues will be addressed in the next report.
Mr. Brooks noted the small percentage of additional funding provided for professional development. Dr. Ciesla said that this evaluation seeks to answer the question, should school systems be putting more money into professional development?

Dr. Root expressed his concern about when and how school systems are able to provide professional development to school staff. 

Mr. Disney said that given that the final report will be based on funding through FY 2007, he would like to see the positive and negative effects of this funding on school performance.

In response to a request by Ms. Miles, Dr. Ciesla said that the next report will include quantification of the strategies being implemented in the school districts. He said the major focus of the study is to tie strategies to improvement and show what the related costs are.

In response to a question by Mr. Frazee, Dr. Ciesla said that on-site visits to schools will provide information on whether principals are knowledgeable about the districts’ Master Plans and should provide data on the practices and programs that principals believe to be most effective.

With no further discussion, the Board thanked the presenters.

CORRECTIONAL EDUCATION UPDATE
Dr. Grasmick took leave of absence from this portion of the meeting to attend the Governor's State of the State Address.  Dr. Sanders introduced Kathy Oliver and Mark Mechlinski, Director, Correctional Education Program, MSDE, to provide an update on the work of MSDE staff involved in Correctional Education.

Ms. Oliver introduced Ms. Corine Chopper, a student who is job shadowing Ms. Oliver. She acknowledged the staff that made the job shadowing program possible. She also introduced the staff of the Correctional Education Program. Ms. Oliver said that the Program provides educational opportunities to more than 4000 adults on a daily basis and that there is a waiting list of approximately 1600 adults. Ms. Oliver said that the Program also served more than 2400 juveniles in the past fiscal year. She introduced Mr. Mechlinski noting that he began his tenure as Director of the program in June of 2006.

Mr. Mechlinski reported that the majority of people incarcerated do not have a high school diploma and that this program only reaches approximately 18 percent of that population. He reported on the juvenile and adult services provided and the achievements made in these programs. Ms. Mechlinski said that he considers correctional education a “workforce replacement program as well as a public safety program.” He noted a large number of Correctional Education staff retired this past year and the need to recruit and retain good replacements. 
In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Oliver said that there are serious legal issues surrounding employers hiring persons formerly incarcerated. She said that the Department has assigned some very knowledgeable staff to the Governor’s Workforce Investment Board to help guide the workgroup in addressing the issue of employer liability. 
Board Members made some suggestions to deal with educating the inmate population. Dr. Root encouraged Board Members to attend graduation ceremonies which he described as very emotional. 

Dr. Sanders commended Mr. Mechlinski and Ms. Oliver for their hard work and dedication. Dr. Root thanked the presenters on behalf of the entire Board.

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen introduced Elliott Schoen, Esq., newly appointed Deputy Counsel to the State Board. She gave a brief description of his career and accomplishments, stating that he “brings tremendous experience to the Deputy position.”  Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions and Order which all affirmed the local boards’ decisions:

07-01 A.J. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – student expulsion
07-02 S.L. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer

07-03 R.O. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer

07-04 S.P. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer
OR07-01 In the Matter of Kent County Board of Education

Dr. Sanders invited Board Members to visit the newly-renovated tenth floor facility which now houses 
the Division of Early Childhood Development.  With no further business before the Board and upon 
motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned 
at 11:55 a.m. (In favor – 11)
Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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